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The Honorable Larry Gossett






April 4, 2007
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Gossett:
Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to sell to the city of Kenmore portions of two county-owned parcels on the Burke-Gilman Trail, for Kenmore’s SR 522 Corridor Improvements Project, within County Council District One.

King County’s Department of Natural Resources and Parks is the custodian of two parcels that comprise part of the Burke-Gilman Trail within the city of Kenmore.  Kenmore requests certain property rights pertaining to those parcels in conjunction with the city’s SR 522 Corridor Improvements Project, scheduled to commence this spring, 2007.  This project proposes to widen approximately 2.4 miles of State Route 522 through the city of Kenmore, as well as to provide corridor improvements to secondary streets and parts of the Burke Gilman Trail corridor proximate to the roadways.
The SR 522 Corridor Improvements Project will utilize both state highway right-of-way and King County Burke-Gilman Trail right-of-way for road improvements, primarily relying on federal, state, and city funding.  King County Roads Services Division is also contributing funds for this section of the highway, totaling $350,000.  In addition, the Parks Division is contributing funding approved in the county’s 2006 Parks CIP Budget - REET 2, having earmarked $906,500 for construction of a trail under-crossing and for Burke Gilman Trail work.  

The city wishes to purchase portions of county’s fee-owned Assessor Parcel Numbers 
112604-9008 and 122604-9014, through quit claim deeds, for expansion of the SR 522 
right-of-way.  In addition, easements for slope, drainage, and retaining wall have been requested to support the road and trail improvements on the same parcels.  Compensation for those rights is $333,840 based on appraised values.

In adherence to Department of Natural Resources and Parks protocol, sites for utility improvements and temporary construction areas would be issued separately by special use permit.  Those permits were released by the Real Estate Services Section on February 9, 2007, thus allowing the city of Kenmore to advertise the SR 522 Corridor Improvements Project in the first week of March, 2007.  If the city had been unable to meet this ad date, the project may have been delayed for a year because of the in-water work window for Swamp Creek, a waterway local to Kenmore’s project area.  In order to assist in meeting this timeline, the Washington State Department of Transportation allowed the city to advertise the project upon the issuance of the special use permits from the county.  
Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, item A.2., King County Council may authorize direct sale of county property to a governmental agency.  Therefore, on December 1, 2006, solely for the roadway purposes associated with Kenmore’s Highway 522 improvements, the Department of Natural Resources and Parks declared Kenmore’s requested portions of Assessor Parcel Numbers 122604-9014 and 112604-9008 surplus to its needs.  Appropriate notices were distributed to other county departments and to various cities, water, sewer, fire and school districts regarding the county’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  As none of the agencies expressed interest, pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division determined portions of Assessor’s Parcel Numbers 122604-9014 and 112604-9008 surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs, having further determined that they do not meet the criteria for affordable housing.
Improvement of SR522 in this area is intended to increase traffic flow.  Enhancement of trail sections will increase safety for bicyclists and pedestrians, and the City of Kenmore will follow county regional trail development guidelines to yield wider, smoother trail surfaces and new landscaping along the affected corridor. More detailed descriptions of the project are included as Attachments to this letter.  King County Parks and Roads Divisions support this project and are eager to assist in its timely commencement.  

Thank you for your consideration.  I recommend that Council passes this ordinance.  Should you have any questions, please contact Harold McNelly, Property Supervisor in the Real Estate Section of the Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0883.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  William Nogle, Lead Staff, Operating Budget, Fiscal Management and 




       Mental Health Committee
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Office, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
